
UNITED NATIONS

General_Assembly
FORTY-FOURTH SESSION

Official Records

SUMMARY RECORD OF THE 9th MEETING

FIFTH COMMITTEE
9th meeting

held on
Tuesday, 10 October 1989

at 3 p.m.
New York

Chairman: Mr. AL-MASRI (Syrian Arab Republic)

Chairman of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and
Budgetary Ouestions: Mr. MSELLE

CONTENTS

AGENDA ITEM 128: PATTERN OF CONFERENCES (continued)

Corrections will be issued afler the cnd of the session. in a separale cotrlgendum for each Comminee.

This reeord is suhjectto correction.
Corrections shoulu be sent under the sil1nature ofa member of lhe delegalion concerned

wirhin one week of/he dare ofpublication to the Chief of the Omcial Records Editing Section. Room DC~·750.

2 Unued Nations Pial... and incorporated in a copy of the record

I
89-56230

OP
16488 (E)

Distr. GENERAL
AlC.5/44/SR.9
23 October 1989
ENGLISH
ORIGINAL: FRENCH

I
Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



Ale. 5/44/SR. 9
English
Page 2

The meeting was called to order at 3.15 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 128: PATTERN OF CONFERENCES (continued) (A/44/32 and A/44/502;
A/43/586, A/44/135 and Add.1 and A/44/221)

1. Mr. HOHENFELLNER (Austria) welcomed the Committee's decision to adopt a
biennial work programme, for that would allow it to concentrate better on specific
areas each year and to increase the efficiency of its work. Although the Committee
was concentrating in 1989 on questions of meetings, reserving matters of the
control and limitation of documentation for its next session, it should
nevertheless keep in mind that members had expressed their concern on several
occasions about the delay in the publication of documents. As a subsidiary body of
the General Assembly, the Committee had a most important role to play in that area.

2. With regard to the draft calendar of conferences and meetings for the biennium
1990-1991, efforts had been made to stagger meetings throughout the year, but it
was also necessary to avoid as much as possible the overlapping of meetings in the
same area and the hiring of costly temporary assistance.

3. His delegation also hoped that efforts would be made to ensure the equal
treatment of all United Nations conference centres with a view to optimum
utilization of conference-servicing resources. It was glad that 20 posts had been
included in Che manning-table of the United Nations Office at Vienna in order to
establish a permanent team of interpreters. The current efforts to fill the still
vacant posts in that sector should enhance the efficiency of conference services at
Vienna while also reducing the costs of temporary assistance. His delegation had
also noted the recommendation of the Advisory Committee on Administrative and
Budgetary Questions (ACABQ) that the Secretary-General should submit a report on
the establishment of unified conference services at Vienna, taking into account
views expressed on the question by the General Assembly, the ACABQ and the Joint
Inspection Unit (JIU), a report which would shortly be debated by the Fifth
Committee.

4. A number of organs had made considerable efforts to make better use of the
conference services made available to them. Meetings statistics were useful as
indicators but, as the Committee on Conferences had noted, they did not provide a
complete picture of the overall efficiency of a given body. The Committee on
Conferences should therefore refine its methodology and keep the question under
study.

5. The Austrian delegation approved of the decision of the Committee on
Conferences to consider the finalized version of the chapter of the medium-term
plan for the period 1992-1997 concerning conference and library services before its
submission to the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination (CPC) at its spring
session in 1990. The Committee's input would be all the more useful since a major
role was to be accorded to technical innovations, which should enhance the
efficiency of the Department of Conference Services.
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6. Finally, his delegation supported the decision of the Committee o~ Conferences
to play a role in the review of the Department of Conference Services, for that was
in keeping with the mandate assigned to it by the General Assembly in
parAgraphs 4 (a) and (d) of resolution 43/222 B and would enhance the dialogue
between Member States and the Secretariat.

7. Mn .SHtAROU,S.E (United States of America) recalled that the late issue of
do~um~nts was a recurrent problem for which responsibility rested not only with the
J)~pRrtment of Conference Services but also with the substantive departments of the
Secretariat, and she requested that the Committee on Conferences should look into
the matter once again when it had been provided with information about the way in
wllil~h the guidelines contained in document A/INF/44/1 were being applied.

8. Her delegation was pleased that the Committee on Conferences had reviewed the
draft calendar of conferences and meetings of the subsidiary organs of the Economic
~"d Soclal Council, for that should help to improve co-ordination within the United
Nntions system. The draft calendar of conferences and meetings presented in the
Committee's report (A/44/32) should also lead to better utilization of resources by
r.taggering meetings throughout the year and avoiding the overlapping of meetings in
thu tlame sectors. However, the location of certain meetings had still not been
rinali~ed; it was to be hoped that the relevant decisions of the General Assembl~

would be taken into account in that connection.

~. The utiliz~tiou factor of conference-servicing resources had unfortunately
de<:lined in comparison with 1988 and many bodies still did not make effective use
of the availdble services. It was therefore regrettable that, once again, the
Committee on Conferences had not taken decisive action to cut the resources made
ftvRilable to such bodies. There should be a direct correlation between the
calendar of conferences and the utilization factor of each body, and the acceptable
level should be raised from 75 to 85 per cent.

1.0. 1'h~ United Ste.tes delegation was pleased that the Committee on Conferences had
proposed an extension for one more year of the experimental period with respect to
t.hf.l ent.itlement to summary records of sUbsidiaq" organs of the General Assembly,
rlnd it noted with appreciation the Jacision of the Board of Trustees of the United
N.:\t.. lonB Institute for Training aud Research (UNITAR) to diElpense with summary
lfll:ordt.. Er Corts should also be continued to ensure compliance wi th General
AHHumbly rasolution 42/207 C.

\1. The JIU had submitted two very interesting reports on the representation of
llnitf!t1 Nations bodies at meetings, and that technical analysis could serve as a
IIHp.ful basis for the creAtion of administrative directives for standardization ot
tht! reprsl>entation procedures. The Committee on Conferences should also play a
!PAdillg rol~ in the review of the Department of Conference Services requested by
tilt' SI:H:retary-Ganeral (A/44/222). With regard to the co-ol'dination of conferences
wi thin the Uni ted Nations system, her delegation had ~10 objection to the Committee
Oil Couferences seeking the views of the Administrative Committee on Co-crdtn3tion
(liCe), but ACC must not usurp thA responsibilities entrusted to the Committee under
i tu ITII\tldate.
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12. The United States delegation believed that it was important to manage all
conference services properly and it would therefore support the draft resoluti0n
contained in the Committee's report.

13. Mr. BARABANOV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) said that, on the whole,
his delegation had no objection to the draft calendar of conferences and meetings
for the biennium 1990-1991, even though it might not guarantee the optimal
utilization of conference services. His delegation noted with satisfaction that
the Committee on Conferences had devoted a great deal of time to reviewing the
proposed medium-term plan for the period 1992-1997. It was of the opinion that the
plan should contain an in-depth analysis of prospects and trends relating to tbe
United Nations Conference schedule. The principal aims must be defined so that
conference services could be used to the fullest and activities could be assigned
to the various United Nations conference centres taking into account the resources
available to them. Intergovernmental bodies should be included from the outset in
the process of elaborating the medium-term plan, and his delegation welcomed the
Committee's intention to resume its review of the proposed medium-term plan prior
to the session of the Committee for Programme and Co-ordination in spring 1990.

14. By contrast, with respect to other questions included in the agenda of the
Committee on Conferences, the results achieved were certainly d~ -~r .tnting. The
Committee's new mandate constituted an acceptable basis for comp~c . its work
while pursuing a dual objective: ensuring that the most rational a1._ economical
use was made of existing conference services but also that purely financial
considerations did not pinder the progressive development of machinery for
multilateral negotiation. However, a reading of the Committee's report showed that
it had disregarded a number of essential new elements of its mandate and that,
moreover, it had no plans to include them in its future programme of work. The
General Assembly must request the Committee to establish a concrete programme for
its future activities. In that connection, attention must be accorded on a
priority basis to improving the co-ordination of conference activities within the
United Nations system and to maintaining some balance in assigning activities to
the major conference centres.

15. In its resolution 40/243, paragraph 12, the General Assembly had requested the
Committee to continue its periodic examination of the rules governing conference
planning. Obviously, in the context of the reform of the United Nations,
adjustments might prove to be necessary. Hence, it had become apparent of late
:hat the strict implementation of the rule requiring certain bodies to meet at
their headquarters could at times entail additional expenditures.

16. As the Under-Secretary-General for Conference Services and Special Assignments
had indicated, the Committee could play a vital role in the review of the
functioning of the Department of Conference Services, for example, by establishing
an ad hoc working group.

17. In view of the above-mentioned tasks, the Committee would doubtless have to
review the practice of holding annual sessions limited to five days, where three or
four half-days were taken up by the elaboration and adoption of the report.
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Neither was it beyond the realm of possibility that the Committee might need
supplementary resources for the biennium 1991-1992. As the General Assembly would
be called on to take decisions on such matters, it would be best not to defer
consideration of the Committee's future programme of work until its organizational
session in 1990. A preliminary discussion of the question was called for
immediately, within the framework of the informal consultations to be held on the
draft resolution submitted by the Committee.

18. Mr. SIGURDSSON (Iceland), speaking on behalf of the five Nordic countries,
said that the lower conference services utilization factor in 1988 gave cause for
concern. Statistics on the meetings of bodies, while useful, did not provide a
complete picture of the situation. It would be particularly interesting to have
information on the holding of informal meetings. The Committee on Conferences
should urge all bodies to use the services made available to them as rationally and
effectively as possible and to predict their conference-servicing needs
realistically.

19. With respect to the draft calendar of conferences, the Nordic countries
with satisfaction the effort made to stagger meetings and avoid overlapping.
too, hoped that the remaining decisions on the locations of certain meetings
be taken in accordance with the provisions of resolution 40/242 and that all
decisions regarding the use of all conference centres in the system would be taken
bearing in mind the need for rationalization and effectiveness. They also noted
with satisfaction that the Committee had reviewed the draft calendar of conferences
and meetings of the Economic and Social Council and, in that connection, had
submitted recommendations which the Economic and Social Council had taken into
account. The Nordic countries looked forward with interest to the deliberations on
co-ordinating and centrally planning all aspects of conference-servicing in the
United Nations as a whole, which would take place in 1990 when the Secretariat
presented its full report on the question.

20. The Nordic countries hoped that the question of the control and limitation of
documentation would be discussed in detail at the forty-fifth sesion of the General
Assembly. They urged all organs concerned to to do their utmost to reduce
documentation and maintain it within the required limits. Member States, for their
part, must exercise restraint in requesting to have communications circulated as
official documents of the Organization. Lastly, the Nordic countries supported the
Committee's recommendation to extend for another year the period during which most
subsidiary organs of the Assembly would not be entitled to summary records.

21. Like other delegations, the Nordic countries were concerned about the late
distribution of documents necessary for the deliberations of the Fifth Committee.
Such delays could only have negative repercussions on the work of the Committee and
lead to a waste of resources. In that connection, they noted with interest the
progress report on the application of new technology to conference-servicing and
the significant changes it had entailed. They were convinced that such
technological innovations would enhance the Department's productivity and
efficiency.

I • ••
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22. With respect to the review of the chapter of the medium-term plan for the
periQd 1992-1997 on conference and library services, the Nordic countries nQted
with satisfaction that the structure of the plan would be simplified in future. A
more precise definition of priorities, strategies and activities could be of help
in attaining the targeted goals more clQsely. They alsQ welcQmed the
Secretary-General's request for a review of the productivity and efficiency of the
Department of Conference Servic~s. Lastly, they noted with interest the report of
the Joint Inspection Unit on the representation of organizations of the United
Nations at conferences and meetings.

23. Mr. ZAHID (MQrocco) welcomed the efforts made by the Department of Conference
Services and by the Committee on Conferences - particularly with regard to the
rationalization of the calendar of conferences and meetings and the control and
limitation of documentation - effQrts which were contributing tQ the greater
effectiveness of the system as a whole. His delegatiQn supported the adoption of
the three sections of the draft resolution submitted in the Committee's repQrt
(A/44/32). In respect of paragraphs 4 and 5 Qf sectiQn A, it considered that it
would be appropriate to substitute the word "full" for the word "adequate", since
the full use of conference services was not the same thing as the adequate use of
those services. Section B was particularly important in that it related to the
limitation of documentation and to ensuring that documents were distributed
simultaneously within the prescribed time-limits so that delegations would have the
relevant information available to them at the right time. Achievement of that goal
required joint efforts on the part Qf the Secretariat and the Member States.

24. He agreed with the Under-Secretary-Genelal for Conference Services that the
increase in peace-keeping and in future activities in the eCQnQmic, sQcial and
environmental fields, was likely tQ lead to increased demand for conference
services; he hoped that those factors had been taken into consideration when the
necessary resources were being estimated. The automation of conference services
would allow the Department to be more efficient. It would be desirable for the
Secretariat to submit a report on the topic, through the Committee on Conferences,
during the current session of the Assembly.

25. The draft calendar of meetings for the Organization fQr 1990-1991 would enable
meetings to be staggered mQre satisfactQrily thrQughQut the year. However, the
distributiQn of meetings beween the variousUnit~dNations cQnference centres still
stood in need of improvement, and in that connection, his delegation supported the
conclusion reached by the CQmmittee on CQnferences in paragraph 26 of its report.

26. Mr. TALAVERA (Peru) noted with satisfactiQn that, in the draft calendar for
1990-1991, meetings were better distributed throughout the year, that being a
particularly important consideration fQr delegations with small numbers of staff.
Meetings of bodies in the economic sector should, however, be still further
staggered.

27. His country attached great importance to the wQrk of the UNDP GQverning
Council, and particularly to the Working Group Qf the Committee Qf the Whole. His
delegation also noted with satisfaction that, according to the information provided
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by the Secretariat, the meetings of the working Group would be programmed according
to the available conference services, so that the Group would have interpreting
services available to it during its meeting in February 1990. In that connection,
his delegation wished to recall that the Working Group had expanded, since it now
included all members of the Governing Council, and that it was, in addition, open
to all members of UNDP. The information given in the draft calendar for 1990,
according to whi~h th~ Working Group consisted of 24 members, should therefore be
changed.

28. In the light of the comments in paragraphs 19 and 20 of the Committee's
report, his delegation wished to know how the "headquarters principle" could'be
reconciled with the need to treat various United Nations conference centres on the
basis of equality.

29. While the statistics prepared by the Secretariat provided reliable indiCators
of the use of conference services resources, they did not always give an exact
picture of the general efficiency of a particular body. For that reason, the
Committee was proposing that the method used must be backed up by the inclusion of
information un informal meetings, and on the time lost because meetings began late
or ended earlier than expected. The Committee's decision to invite the chairmen of
bodies to hold informal meetings within the framework of scheduled meetings could
only contribute to the better use of conference services. If the informal meetings
were held outside the official meeting time, it would be desirable to notify the
Secretariat to that effect, so that it could take that situation into account in
the statistics.

30. His delegation wished to know what criteria had been used to determine, at the
thirty-seventh session of the General Assembly, the seven subsidiary bodies of the
Assembly which were still entitled to summary records.

31. Generally speaking, the format of the medium-term plan for 1992-1997 with
regard to conference services was clearer and simpler than in previous plans. A
serious attempt, however, must be made to .tackle the problem of the delay in the
transmission of documents for translation and publication; a solution to that
problem presupposed, in particular, greater co-ordination between departments. ·In
addition, technical innovations should be encouraged in the Department of
Conference Servi_es, since they could not fail to help to make the Organization
more effective.

32. Mr. K~ETT (German Democratic Republic) said that, while the trend towards
better use of conference resources had been confirmed in the case of certain
bodies, the improvement was not general. Hence, organs which did not make adequate
use of those services should consider reducing in the future the number of meetings
they requested, as they were urged to do in draft resolution A. His delegation,
however, was against proposals which aimed at an automatic reduction in the
conference-servicing resources of those organs whose utilization rate remained
below 75 per cent. The effectiveness of each body also depended on the subjects it
dealt with, its composition, and above all on the interest taken by Member States
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in its work. He welcomed the fact that the Committee on Conferences had decided to
include informal consultations in the conference statistics in future, since that
would provide a clearer picture of the way in which bodies were using the resources
made available to them.

33. His delegation approved the calendar of conferences for 1990-1991, and
welcomed the efforts made by the Secretariat to ensure that meetings were staggered
over the entire period. On the other hand, it was also essential to ensure that
meetings were equally distributed between the conference centres of the
Organization, and in particular the three headquarters cities.

34. His delegation generally approved of the structure of the medium-term plan for
1992-1997 as far as conference services were concerned. At the same time, greater
precision was needed with regard to some of the priority items, although the
med1um-term plan must not be made a copy of the programme budget. In view of the
current role of the United Nations, and the growing requirements resulting from
that role in respect of conference services, the Department of Confereece Services
must enhance its efficiency, a requirement which should be reflected in the next
medium-term plan. The Committee on Conferences should therefore continue to
consider the section of the draft medium-term plan relating to conference services
even before the session of CPC scheduled for May 1990, so that it could take
account of the Committee's findings. The Secretariat should also solve once and
for all the problem of the delay in the submission of documents.

35. Bearing in mind the new mandate of the Committee and its programme of work.
one substantive session of five days' duration no longer seemed SUfficient.

36. Mr. PRODJOWARSITO (Indonesia) said that his delegation was satisfied with the
draft calendar adopted for 1990-1991. It was clear that, although meetings had
been staggered to a certain extent, there would unavoidably be a peak period during
which the work-load would be beyond the capacity of tha permanent
conference-servicing staff and temporary assistance would therefore be required.
It was advisable to abide by the established-headquarters principle, with the
understanding that, given the current state of affairs, it was not possible to
treat all conference centres equally.

37. While statistics on meetings provided useful indicators, they were not always
the right way to measure the efficiency of the bodies considered. The Committee on
Conferences should therefore employ a methodology based on mathematical criteria
but which also took account of the productivity of certain bodies.

38. Indonesia was pleased with the adoption of Economic and Social Council
decision 1988/103 which stated that, beginning in 1990, the Committee on
Conferences would review the Council's draft biennial calendar of conferences and
meetings and would submit its recomendations thereon to the Council. That decision
was in conformity with the objective of strengthening the Committee's mandate.

I . ..
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39. With regard tQ the medium-term plan for 1992-1997, his delegation understQQd
hQW difficult it was fQr the Department of Conference Services to formulate a basic
assumption on the level Qf conference-servicing for the periQd Qf the plan.
However, the Qbjectives should be defined more clearly and, as far as possible, a
five-year base shQuld be utilized, to determine requirements. Further, new
conference-servicing technolQgies should be applied in order tQ improve the
Department's quality of work and to offset the impact Qf staff reductions.

40. Mr. ECKERSLEY (Australia) said that his delegation was cQncerned about the
absence Qf effective cQntrQl Qver the allocation and utilization of
conference-servicing resources. While the GrQup of 18 had recommended a
considerable reductiQn in the number and duration of meetings, it was partiCUlarly
disappointing tQ nQte, as had the Secretary-General, that the calendar of meetings
was nQt significantly different in the current year frQm what it had been in 1986.
befQre the reform process began. The CQmmittee Qn Conferences should assume a more
active rQle in cO-Qrdinating the work of variQus bodies in Qrder to eliminate
overlap or duplication of meetings.

41. While the overall utilization of conference-servicing resources (76 per cent)
represented a marginal improvement over the criterion for efficiency set by the
Committee on CQnferences in 1983 (75 per cent), that figure represented Qnly an
average and many subsidiary bodies had a much lower utilization rate. The
Committee on Conferences should therefQre systematically identify the bodies which
under-utilized the resources at their disposal.

42. AlthQugh technological innovations were a means of improving the efficiency of
conference servicing, it should nQt be forgotten that the fundamental objective of
the introduction of new systems was an overall saving in resources. Experience had
shown that the chairmen of various bodies could, by adhering strictly to the rules
of procedure, help to speed up the work of their respective bodies and enable them
to make the most efficient use of the conference services assigned to them.

43. Mr. INOMATA (Japan) said that the draft calendar of meetings for 1990-1991 did
not reflect a decline in conference-servicing requirements; in fact, the
Secretariat anticipated an increased work-load because of three special conferences
scheduled fQr 1990. It would be useful to have detailed projections regarding the
number of meetings, the work-load and the services to be provided in 1990-1991.
During consideration of the revised budget estimates for 1988-1989, it had been
pointed out that the number of meetings would increase roughly from 6,800 to 7,000
in the next biennium. In 1989, no information on that point had been provided,
which WQuld not facilitate consideration of the draft programme budget for
1990-1991. As the Advisory Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Questions
(ACABQ) had noted in paragraph 29.14 of document A/44/7, it had never been pQssible
to obtain fully reliable statistics concerning conference services in New York,
Geneva and Vienna. Such information was absolutely essential for the approval of
the calendar of meetings. His delegation hoped that the Secretariat would submit
to the General Assembly before the end of 1989 information comparing the initial
and actual/revised work-load statistics for the various services in the Department
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of Conference Services for the bienniums 1986-1987 and in 1988-1989, as ACABQ had
requested in paragraph 29.19 of its report.

44. While it was useful to have statistics on the utilization of conference
services by UNCTAD and the principal organs of the United Nations, such statistics
should be systematically expanded to cover all the other bodies which convened
regularly.

45. With regard to the Organization's policy in the area of pUblications, a policy
which the Committee on Conferences, in accordance with paragraph 4 (h) of General
Assembly resolution 43/222 S, had been assigned to "monitor", 4.t should be recalled
that the Committee had taken up the question on the basis of a Secretariat report
indicating the size of the work-load involved in producing recurrent publications
and the volume of resources required. Since the Committee had considered that a
more detailed statistical analysis would be necessary, Japan hoped that in 1990 the
Secretariat would provide the information which would enable the Committee to
undertake a further review of the recurrent publications programme and to formulate
rules which would make it easier to monitor them.

46. The possibility of centrally planning and co-ordinating all the organizational
aspects of conference servicing was an important issue, especially since the
organizations tackled a multitude of problems requiring an interdisciplinary
~pproach. His dalegatio~ noted that the Committee had decided to examine how best
it could address its terms of reference as governed by paragraph 4 (f) of General
Assembly resolution 43/222 B, and that it had decided to seek the views of the
Administrative Committee on Co-ordination regarding the status of co-ordination of
conference servicing within the United Nations system and the possibility of
improving such co-ordination. His delegation believed that the organizations
participating in inter-agency co-ordination in that area should consider how they
could contribute to a better scheduling of meetings and pool conference services
and facilities when they jointly convened major special conferences.

47. One of the major problems to be solved in the medium-term plan for conference
services was that of the length of oocuments and their late submission to
intergovernmental bodies. The six-week rule should be stricly observed. It was
particularly unfortunate that the report of the Committee on Conferences - the
body which should set the example in that area - had been submitted with a
considerable delay. The Secretariat should develop a system of planning and
monitoring so as to meet documentation deadlines. Such a system required
co-operation among departments, which should also be the rule in determining
meeting dates for intergovernmental expert bodies. Japan hoped that concrete
proposals for developing the modalities of such co-operation would be submitted in
the context of the review of the draft medium-term plan for 1992-1997.

48. Since conference services played an important role in negotiations conducted
by the Organization, it was advisable to consider how the Department's productivity
and efficiency might be enhanced, and Japan hoped that the Committee on
Conferences, responding to Mr. Wyzner's invitation, would contribute to a more
thorough exchange of views on the SUbject.
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